


LLP; Sig Peplowski from the New York State Department of Public Service; John Zamurs from 

the New York State Department of Transportation; and Cheryl L. Earley, John G. Williams, 

Janet L. Joseph, and various other members of the staff of the Authority were present. 

The Chair called the meeting to order and noted the presence of a quorum. He stated that 

the meeting notice and agenda was mailed to the Members and press on April 16, 2009. 

Before turning to the formal agenda, the Chair announced that the Authority held a 

ceremony on April 13, 2009, dedicating the Board Room in the Albany office in the memory of 

former employee and Board Member, Parker D. Mathusa. The Chair thanked Robert G. 

Callender, the Authority's Vice President for Programs, for his hard work in organizing the 

event. Attending the ceremony were Mr. Mathusa's wife, children, and grandchildren, as well as 

Members Thorndike and Grannis, past Presidents of the Authority, State Senator Neil D. Breslin, 

Albany County Executive Michael G. Breslin, and Bethlehem Town Supervisor John H. 

Cunningham. 

Next, the Chair thanked the Members, Officers, and staff for their assistance during the 

recent transition. The Chair commended President and CEO Francis J. Murray, Jr. for his 

leadership. 

Chair Delorio then called upon Mr. Murray to address the Members. President and CEO 

Murray thanked the Members and staff for making the transition easy. The professionalism and 

commitment of staff was incomparable, and the Members' support and assistance was 

instrumental, in effecting a smooth transition. For the past three months, Mr. Murray said, he 

has been involved in reviewing the Federal economic stimulus package and its effects on 

Authority programs. The Authority expects to administer $150 million in programs funded 

through the U.S. Department of Energy ("DOE"). Ofthat amount, $125 million will be used for 

State Energy Program projects. A separate Energy Efficiency Conservation Block Grant is also 

expected to be received. Mr. Murray thanked Authority employees Ruth Horton and Colleen 

Gerwitz for their considerable contribution and expressed his appreciation for the assistance 
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provided by other internal staff and external stakeholders. He also announced that Ms. Gerwitz 

will be detailed to the Governor's Office to assist the Governor's statT with their Federal 

stimulus program planning. 

In addition, staff have been working on the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative 

("RGGI") Operating Plan and a Clean Air Interstate Rule ("CAIR") Operating Plan, which will 

be presented to the Members for their approval later in the meeting. These plans will put the 

State on the cutting edge ofbattery and energy storage technologies, as well as assist the State in 

achieving its goals under the Governor's 45 x 15 initiative. 

Mr. Murray then thanked Hal Brodie, the Authority's General Counsel, and Paul Bembia, 

West Valley Site Management Program Director, for their hard work in negotiating a settlement 

with DOE. Staff are close to reaching a settlement and are optimistic it will be completed 

shortly. 

The Authority's new financial management system has been implemented. Staff have 

worked tirelessly to complete this implementation, which has been successful and resulted in 

only a few minor issues. 

With respect to the State's budget, Governor Paterson recently took steps to freeze the 

salaries for all Management/Confidential ("MIC") employees of the State. Since the Authority 

has historically followed M/C salary practices, management has also frozen the salaries of 

Authority employees for the next 12 months. This will be a burden to employees but, Mr. 

Murray explained, the Authority must do its part to alleviate the State's burden during the current 

economtc cnsts. 

Lastly, Mr. Murray acknowledged Ms. Glynn's resignation as Commissioner of the New 

York State Department of Transportation ("DOT") and that this would be her last meeting as a 

Member. He thanked her for her work on behalf of the Authority. 
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Chair Delorio then turned to the tirst agenda item which concerned a report from the 

Audit and Finance Committee ("A&FC"). Mr. Catell, Chair of the A&FC, reported that the 

Committee met just before the Board meeting and a quorum was present throughout the session. 

At the meeting, Jeffrey J. Pitkin, the Authority's Treasurer, explained that the Members have 

previously discussed the subprime mortgage industry and its adverse effects on financial 

institutions. In particular, there has been an adverse effect on the availability of "AAA" 

municipal bond insurance and the availability of liquidity facilities. As a result of these market 

conditions, Energy East Corporation ("Energy East"), on behalf of New York State Electric & 

Gas Corporation ("NYSEG") and Rochester Gas and Electric Corporation ("RG&E"), has 

requested that the Authority adopt a resolution authorizing amendments to some of their existing 

bond issues. The amendments would authorize the conversion of the interest rate to a term rate 

mode of greater than 13 months without requiring a liquidity facility. 

This issue had previously been discussed in 2002, with respect to bonds issued on behalf 

of Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc. The rationale for allowing the change was 

that term rate bonds with terms of over 13 months traded within the same market sector as fixed 

rate bonds and were rated by the rating agencies in a similar manner. Therefore, the additional 

costs associated with the liquidity facility were not necessarily providing commensurate interest 
' 

cost benefits to the utility and its ratepayers. The changes to the requirements for term rate 

bonds were approved by both the Members and the Public Authorities Control Board in 2002. 

In reviewing Energy East's request, staff noted that the lack of reasonably priced and 

highly rated municipal bond insurance and liquidity facilities are affecting most, if not all, of the 

utilities. Therefore, the proposed authorization would allow amendments not only to NYSEG 

and RG&E bonds, but also to all other utilities' outstanding bonds. The requirement that the 

bonds are rated "A" at the time they are converted to such term rate will remain in place. Bond 

counsel will also be required to deliver an opinion indicating that the amendments to the bond 

documents would not adversely affect the exclusion of interest on the bonds from gross income 

for Federal income tax purposes. 
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The A&FC unanimously recommended approval of the resolution. 

Whereafter, upon motion duly made and seconded, and by voice vote of the Members 

present, not including Mr. Catell, Mr. Brown, and Mr. Burke, the following resolution was 

adopted. Mr. Catell, Mr. Brown, and Mr. Burke recused themselves and did not vote on the 

resolution. 

Resolution No. 1210 

WHEREAS, New York State Energy Research and Development Authority 
("Authority") has issued numerous bonds for the benefit of various electric and gas 
utilities (each such utility hereinafter referred to as a "Utility" and, , collectively, the 
"Utilities") in the State; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the terms of some of the related trust indentures and 
related participation agreements, when bonds bear interest at a term rate, a liquidity 
facility is not required to be in place, provided that the term is greater than 13 months; 
and 

WHEREAS, the Authority has determined that all Utilities should be authorized 
to convert their bonds to such term rate, without the need for a liquidity facility, 
particularly in light of the limited availability of such liquidity facilities under current 
market conditions; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF NEW 
YORK STATE ENERGY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY AS 
FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Chair, Vice-Chair, President, Secretary, Treasurer, and Assistant 
Treasurer (collectively, the "Authorized Representatives"), upon receipt of a request by, 
or direction from, an authorized representative of a Utility, are each authorized to execute 
supplemental indentures and supplemental participation agreements and such other 
agreements, notices, and other documents, authorizing the conversion of bonds to a term 
rate, without a liquidity facility, if the term is in excess of 13 months; provided that there 
is delivered at conversion an Opinion of Bond. Counsel stating that such action is 
permitted by the related Indenture, is permitted under the New York State Energy 
Research and Development Authority Act,. and will not have an adverse effect on the 
exclusion of interest on such Bonds from gross income for federal income tax purposes. 

Section 2. The Authorized Representatives are each hereby further authorized 
and directed to execute and deliver any such other documents, to do and cause to be done 
any such other acts and things as he or she may determine necessary or proper for 
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carrying out, giving effect to, and consummating the transactions contemplated by this 
resolution. 

The Chair then asked Mr. Catell to report on audits completed by the Office of the State 

Comptroller ("OSC"). Mr. Catell explained that the A&FC received a report from Mr. Pitkin on 

two audit reports issued by the OSC. The first audit report (2008-S-74) concerned Authority 

compliance with Executive Order No. 111 ("EO 111 ") and the purchase of power from renewable 

energy sources. It states that the Authority substantially exceeded E0111 requirements by 

purchasing up to 70% of its energy from renewable sources. It also states that the Authority took 

appropriate action to assist and coordinate the efforts of affected State agencies. In addition, the 

audit report included some suggestions for improving compliance, which have been agreed to 

and will be implemented by management. 

The second, a draft audit report, concerns whether the Authority had established and 

reported achievements for measures funded through the various system benefits charge (''SBC") 

programs. The audit was initiated in April 2008 and completed in September 2008. Preliminary 

conclusions are that the Authority has improved its process of setting specific program goals and 

objectives, making it easier for the public and policymakers to assess program results. The draft 

audit report also indicates that the achievements and performance measures reported during the 

current SBC cycle are well documented and verifiable. 

There are also two recommendations included in the draft audit report: (I) verify the 

accuracy of achievement data before publishing it in reports; and (2) facilitate public and 

stakeholder assessment of progress by establishing and communicating through publicly 

available reports the goals for all SBC-reported achievements. Authority staff are reviewing the 

draft report and will provide a response to OSC. The final audit report will be provided to the 

Members, once it is received. Mr. Catell concluded this discussion by stating that the A&FC 

was satisfied with the reports and management's responses. 

The Chair then asked Mr. Catell to discuss the next agenda item concerning an updated 

actuarial valuation for recording the cost of retiree health insurance benefits under General 
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Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 45 ("GASB45"). Mr. Catell explained that the 

Members were provided with an updated actuarial valuation report prepared for the purposes of 

GASB45. As discussed with the Members in the past, GASB45 was implemented in fiscal year 

2007-08 and changed the accounting treatment for the Authority's share of health insurance 

benefits provided to retirees. The change involves recognizing the costs of health insurance in 

the period when the related employment services are rendered, on an accrual basis. Since fiscal 

year 2007-08, the amounts included were based upon an actuarial valuation performed in 2006. 

In 2008, the actuarial valuation was updated. 

Based on the new actuarial assumptions, the Authority's Accrued Liability for retiree 

health insurance benefits as of April I, 2008, was calculated at $34.4 million. For fiscal year 

2008-09, an accrued expense of $4.5 million will be recorded to account for the Authority's Past 

Service Cost and Normal Cost. This accrued expense is 46% higher than the expense recorded 

in fiscal year 2007-08. This increase primarily accrues from an increase in the number of active 

and retiree participants, the addition of new Medicare Part B requirements, and a new 

assumption that terminated participants will elect to receive retiree benefits through the 

Authority. 

GASB45 does not require that the cost of future retiree health insurance costs be pre­

funded in a separate trust account. Legally segregated funds could, however, much like a 

pension plan, be invested in longer-term securities with higher returns, which would then reduce , 

the Authority's annual contribution. The Members considered this issue in September 2006 and 

agreed that management should continue to evaluate the appropriateness of pursuing a trust 

account. The A&FC discussed whether the Authority should consider establishing such an 

account and instructed staff to review possible approaches and make a recommendation to the 

A&FC at its June 2009 meeting. 

Mr. Catell continued by explaining that governmental accounting standards require two 

sets of financial statements: one, on an accrual-basis, similar to the private sector, and the other, 

on a governmental fund basis, which is essentially cash-basis. With respect to GASB45 
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requirements, the financial statements will show an increase in the Authority's costs for fringe 

benefits reported on its accrual-basis financial statements, whereas the costs reported on the 

governmental fund financial statements are lower, because they show costs actually paid for 

benefits. 

Unlike the State, and many other go~ernmental entities which use cash-basis accounting, 

the Authority has used accrual-based reporting with respect to its cost for administering 

programs, such as the cost for administering the SBC programs. Mr. Catell concluded this 

discussion by stating that the Members previously discussed these differences in accounting 

approaches in September 2006 and agreed that the accrual basis presentation offered a more 

conservative approach and a more accurate reflection of costs. 

Chair Delorio then asked Mr. Catell to report on the independent audit for fiscal year 

2008-09. Mr. Catell reported that the A&FC heard a detailed presentation from Lumsden & 

McCormick on its proposed process for conducting this year's independent audit. The A&FC 

members were able to ask questions and were satisfied with the proposed procedures for 

conducting the audit. Mr. Catell concluded this discussion by stating that the approach was 

found to be reasonable and the end product would meet the requirements of the Public Authority 

Accountability Act and the State Comptroller's regulations, including the delivery of all required 

opmwns. 

Mr. Pitkin added that pursuant to the requirements of the Public Authority Accountability 

Act, for this year's audit, Lumsden & McCormick rotated its lead audit partner with another 

partner who has similar qualifications. 

The Chair then asked Mr. Catell to discuss the Annual Internal Audit Report. Mr. Catell 

said that Mark Mitchell, the Director of Internal Audit, reported on the results of the various 

audit activities that were conducted last year. While opportunities for improvement in Authority 

operations had been identified, Mr. Mitchell also concluded that no significant deficiencies were 

found. 
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In response to an inquiry from Mr. Burke, Mr. Mitchell explained that cyber security and 

information security standards are set by the New York State Office of Cyber Security and 

Critical Infrastructure Coordination and implemented across all State agencies. Mr. Catell added 

that the A&FC had discussed the need to separate the duties of the Authority's Chief Information 

Officer from those of the Authority's Information Security Officer to pro_vide better segregation 

of duties and had asked staff to report back to the A&FC on its implementation efforts. 

Next, the Chair asked Mr. Catell to report on the remaining items discussed by the 

A&FC. Mr. Catell stated that Mr. Mitchell reported on an audit of the Authority's information 

technology ("IT") general controls conducted by the public accounting firm, KPMG LLP 

("KPMG"), with Mr. Mitchell's assistance. The audit was conducted to provide management 

with a better understanding of which IT general control practices should be considered and 

which should be adopted in order to maintain and operate the Authority's new financial 

management system effectively. Since there will now be several hundred employees who will 

have access to the system, IT security and IT general controls were audited to ensure system 

integrity and that access was appropriately limited. One high-risk area identified was that the 

Authority will need to establish a design that ensures the separation of users from security 

administrators, and this risk is being addressed. 

Mr. Catell continued his report, explaining that Mr. Mitchell also discussed KPMG's 

audit concerning a quality assurance review relating to the implementation of the new financial 

management system. The scope of the review covered three key areas: project management 

risks, analysis and design risks, and internal controls risks. The review found that the contractor 

had not provided an acceptable level of project management and that Authority staff was more 

actively managing the project than appropriate. As a result of the review, the Authority required 

the contractor to assign additional project management staff. Authority staff also advised that 

the contract was a fixed price contract, so delays in the project implementation had not had an 

impact on cost. Mr. Catell reported that the new system was officially implemented on April 13, 

2009, and he commended staff for its hard work on this major undertaking. 
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Lastly, Mr. Catell indicated that Mr. Mitchell presented his proposed Internal Audit Plan 

for 2009-10 ("2009-1 0 Plan"), which was approved. The 2009-10 Plan continues to address 

those areas of Authority operations that were determined to have the highest internal control 

risks. This year, the audits will focus on the Authority's individual program areas. 

Chair Delorio then called on Dr. Elizabeth Thorndike, Chair of the Waste and Facilities 

Management Committee ("W&FMC"), to report on West Valley Site Management Program 

("West Valley") activities. Dr. Thorndike indicated that the W&FMC received a status report 

from Director Paul Bembia. Mr. Bembia reported on four topics: Federal stimulus package 

funding; the Draft Environmental Impact Statement ("DEIS") for decommissioning and long­

term stewardship of the West Valley facilities; public hearings held regarding the DEIS; and an 

independent full cost accounting study of clean-up options at West Valley. 

DOE's site clean-up allocation under the American Reinvestment and Recovery Act 

includes $74 million for West Valley over a three-year period and these funds will be used to 

accelerate decommissioning activities. These funds are in addition to the funds included in the 

regular Federal budget. 

With resp~ct to the DEIS, the Authority and DOE issued the DEIS for public comment in 

December 2008. The Authority identified significant concerns with the long-term analyses in the 

DEIS, but the Authority and DOE agreed upon a preferred alternative that focuses on removal 

actions that are not dependent on the long-term analyses. The alternatives described in the DEIS 

include: taking no action, but monitoring and maintenance; conducting site-wide removal of all 

facilities and waste; closing the facilities in place and storing waste on-site; and phased decision­

making. 

The "no action alternative" is required to be considered under both the National 

Environmental Policy Act ("NEP A") and the State Environmental Quality Review Act 
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("SEQRA"), but this alternative ts not viewed as a viable option by either the Federal 

government or the State. 

The site-wide removal alternative calls for all facilities to be removed, and all 

contaminated soil, water, and other waste to be shipped off site, if and when a disposal facility 

becomes available. This alternative would be implemented over 64 years at a cost of $9.7 

billion. 

The closure in place alternative calls for wastes destined for transport to another facility 

(such as the high-level radioactive waste canisters) to be stored on-site until a national disposal 

facility becomes available. This alternative would be implemented over a seven-year period at 

the cost of $1.1 billion for implementation and $4.1 million annually for monitoring. 

The phased decision-making alternative is the preferred alternative. This alternative, 

which includes over $1 billion of removal actions, calls for the near-term removal of the main 

plant process building, the vitrification facility, the source area of the North Plateau groundwater 

plume, and the contaminated water treatment lagoons. It provides that the State-licensed 

disposal area, Nuclear Regulatory Commission ("NRC") licensed disposal area, high-level waste 

tanks, and a portion of the groundwater plume would remain under active management, 

monitoring, and maintenance for up to 30 years. This would allow for additional studies, and 

improved modeling that would help to resolve uncertainties about final decommissioning for the 

remaining facilities. Decommissioning or long-term management decision-making for the 

remaining facilities would be completed following the Phase 1 evaluations. 

A Record of Decision on the DEIS is expected to be issued in December 2009. 

Dr. Thorndike stated that most of the comments at the hearings called for complete 

removal of all West Valley wastes and that the recent public response is consistent with the 

public response for the past 30 years. She concluded this presentation by stating that after 20 
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years, a Federal repository has still not been established and that this must be kept in mind when 

considering the various options. 

At the Chair's request, Dr. Thorndike continued her report, stating that the W &FMC 

received a report from Alyse Peterson on issues relating to nuclear waste and nuclear 

coordination. The annual Low-Level Radioactive Waste (LLRW) Status Report, the Authority's 

23rd annual LLRW Status Report, will be submitted to the Governor and Legislature by July 1, 

2009. 

As anticipated, access to the Barnwell, South Carolina facility, the only disposal facility 

that accepted Class Band C low-level radioactive wastes ("LLRW") from New York generators, 

closed to New York State generators on July I, 2008. This has brought disposal of Class B and 

C LLR W back to the forefront of national consciousness, and the NRC has been discussing the 

growing challenge of disposal of LLRW. The Authority provided comments on the challenges. 

Meanwhile, plans for a new LLRW disposal facility in Texas are moving forward and it 

ts expected to accept waste from generators in the two Texas Compact states - Texas and 

Vermont. The Authority will continue to monitor developments closely and will advise the 

Members when and if opportunities become available for accessing that facility. 

With respect to nuclear coordination activities, there has been a proposal to license and 

construct a new facility at the Nine Mile Point Nuclear Generating Station in Oswego, New 

York. The Authority is working closely with all of the involved agencies including the New 

York State Department of Public Service. ("DPS"), New York State Department of 

Environmental Conservation ("DEC"), New York State Department of Health, New York State 

Department of State, New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, New 

York State Office of Homeland Security, New York State Office of General Services, and State 

Emergency Management Office. 
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In addition, in August 2006, an application was filed to renew the license for the 

Fitzpatrick Nuclear Power Plant for 20 years, beginning in 2014. A renewed license was 

approved and issued in late September 2008. 

Dr. Thorndike concluded the licensing presentation by stating that, in April 2007, an 

application was filed to renew licenses for nuclear operating plants located within the Indian 

Point Energy Center ("Indian Point"). DEC, in coordination with the New York State Attorney 

General's Office ("AG"), continues to lead the State's legal challenge to the relicensing of the 

plants. The Atomic Safety and Licensing Board, the panel that conducts the renewal 

proceedings, has approved a request for a hearing on a number of New York State's contentions, 

primarily those related to aging facilities. 

Lastly, Dr. Thorndike concluded her report by recommending that the Members 

commend Jack Spath for his many years of service to the Authority. His hard work should be 

acknowledged and the Members joined her in expressing their appreciation. 

In response to an inquiry from Mr. Catell, Mr. Brodie indicated that the Authority is not a 

party to nuclear power plant relicensing proceedings. DEC and the AG are the lead participants, 

and the Authority is responsible for helping to coordinate interagency communications. 

In response to an inquiry from Mr. Burke, Mr. Brodie indicated that Class A LLR W is 

still being shipped to a disposal site in Utah and only Class B and C LLRW must be stored on­

site within the State. Facilities producing Class B and C LLRW anticipated having to store their 

wastes. Accordingly, these facilities have first been working on reducing their LLR W quantities, 

and also have ensured that they have the capacity for near-term storage of Class Band C LLRW. 

Next, the Chair called on John G. Williams, Director for the Energy Analysis Program, to 

discuss the agenda item pertaining to the RGGI Operating Plan. Mr. Williams explained that the 

Members are requested to adopt a resolution approving the expenditure of approximately $600 

million in funds that are anticipated to be generated by the RGGI auctions through the end of 
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fiscal year 2011-12. Thus far, New York has participated in two RGGI auctions, receiving 

approximately $88 million as a result of the sale of carbon dioxide ("COz") allowances through 

the auctions. These funds must be used to promote and reward investments in energy efficiency, 

in renewable and non-carbon emitting technologies, and in innovative carbon emtsswns 

abatement technologies with the potential to significantly reduce carbon emissions. 

An Advisory Group of stakeholders representing a broad array of energy and 

environmental interests was convened to seek advice and information on how best to use funds 

to achieve the purpose of the regulations. In addition, the RGGI Operating Plan was issued for 

public comment. 

There are several pending issues related to RGGI, including litigation seeking to overturn 

the State's RGGI program and the recent addition of economic recovery funds for energy 

efficiency and renewable energy activities. Therefore, the RGGI Operating Plan provides that 

the Authority will reach out to the Members, the Advisory Group, and stakeholders in six months 

to determine whether program adjustments are needed. 

The three-year RGGI Operating Plan was developed in cooperation with DEC, DPS, 

DOT, and the New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets. It assumes a price of $3 

per allowance, resulting in approximately $186 million in annual revenue and a potential three­

year budget of just over $600 million, subject to changes in the auction schedule. It also sets 

forth program descriptions and an implementation schedule; identifies evaluation activities to be 

conducted; and quantifies administrative and evaluation costs. 

The portfolio of programs presented has been designed to fill voids in existing programs 

and to address greenhouse gas emissions from all fuels used in all sectors of the economy. 

Programs to mitigate any disproportionate cost burden and environmental impacts on low­

income families and environmental justice communities are also included. Additionally, the 

RGGI Operating Plan includes assistance to local governments in assessing their climate impact 

and developing strategies to reduce their carbon footprint. 
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Programs will use 75% of the funds to capture near-term, cost-effective greenhouse gas 

emission reductions; the remaining 25% will be used for longer-term investments such as 

technology research and development. 

The RGGI Operating Plan proposes the same administrative and evaluation funding 

levels that have been approved for the implementation and assessment of the New York Energy 

$martsm portfolio of programs. 

Mr. Williams concluded his report by stated that the proposed program portfolio, over its 

life, is expected to produce energy bill savings of $1.3 billion, reductions of up to 8.3 million 

tons ofC02, and creation or retention of 3,000 jobs across the State, over the life of the program. 

The Chair thanked Mr. Grannis, Mr. Brown, and Ms. Glynn tor their assistance m 

developing this initiative. 

An extensive discussion concerning implementation of the RGGI programs then ensued. 

In response to an inquiry from Mr. Grannis, Mr. Brodie responded that the Authority has 

only expended funds with respect to the municipal water and wastewater initiative. These funds 

were approved for expenditure under the RGGI Early Action Plan, which was previously 

approved by the Members. The Authority has held the remaining funds pending resolution of the 

current litigation. Staff was doing a comprehensive review of the legal situation and will be 

making recommendations with respect to spending the remaining funds to the Authority's 

President and CEO, shortly. 

Mr. Grannis said that, even though DEC was involved in the process, he had some 

continuing concerns. He remarked that the potential legal exposure was discussed during the 

development of the RGGI program and that he is concerned that the Authority continues to hold 

most of the funds. There is no injunction or legal restriction on use of the funds, and thus no 

reason for the Authority to refrain from expending the funds consistent with the RGGI Operating 
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Plan. Mr. Grannis said that he is concerned that the longer the funds remain unexpended, the 

easier it will be for a litigant to stop the RGGI initiative. If the funds are already spent, it is 

harder to retrieve them. 

Mr. Grannis also questioned the proposed administrative and evaluation expenditures. 

For a potentially short-lived program that may be overtaken by Federal legislation, he said he felt 

that more funds should be devoted to program activities and less to administration and 

evaluation. He suggested that the Authority should focus on a few activities that could produce 

large scale reductions, rather than drizzling funds across widespread program areas. Since the 

Authority appears to have limitations on reassigning enough staff to administer all the proposed 

RGGI programs, this seems a more appropriate course of action, although, Mr. Grannis added, 

there is no question that Authority staff have the credentials and are highly professional. 

Mr. Grannis also questioned the appropriateness of the Authority becoming involved in 

job training and climate analysis, which may not have as direct a connection to the Authority's 

mission as other included programs. For example, Mr. Grannis said, the Governor has 

determined that climate analysis falls under the purview of DEC, and that other State agencies 

might be better able to promote job training. 

Mr. Murray responded to Mr. Grannis' concerns, stating that, with respect to litigation, 

management considered the financial risks to the Authority from the pending litigation. 

Management concluded that it would be prudent to reach a level of comfort with the Governor's 

Office and the New York State Division of the Budget on possible State repayment of funds, in 

the event that a court required the Authority to do so. With respect to staffing, RGGI 

administration and evaluation will require some new staff; the Authority is not looking to add a 

lot of additional employees and recognizes that the program may be short-lived, but will have to 

add staff as necessary to do the job credibly and effectively. With respect to marshalling the 

expertise of other State agencies, President and CEO Murray assured Mr. Grannis that the 

Authority recognizes the value and expertise of DEC with respect to climate analysis and will 

work with DEC to ensure that the analysis meets DEC's needs, but that the Authority has an 
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obligation to control the administration of funds that have been allocated to the Authority. The 

Authority is not looking to usurp DEC's role in climate change matters. 

Various Members added to the discussion, suggesting that the Authority revtew its 

sources of funding to determine if they might provide back-up for the RGGI funding to minimize 

financial risks, and to consider the potential to re-examine the planned evaluation process and 

provide for periodic review and updating 'of the Plan. 

Ms. Glynn commended DEC and the Authority on the successful blending of a series of 

complex objectives into a rational and comprehensive program that would provide assistance 

across all sectors. The RGGI Operating Plan is consistent with the approach discussed by 

stakeholders, but also provides flexibility to respond to all concerns. Ms. Glynn stated that DOT 

has had only positive experience in working with the Authority. 

Mr. Brown added that the PSC has required stringent evaluation of ratepayer-funded 

energy efficiency programs in order to demonstrate to ratepayers the value being achieved from 

the use of monies collected through the system benefits charge. Mr. Brown said that he believes 

it is essential that the public be provided with the cost-benefit analysis of the use of RGGI funds. 

However, Mr. Brown acknowledged that the same level of evaluation may not be necessary for 

RGGI. He suggested that the Members be flexible with respect to that aspect of the proposed 

RGGI Operating Plan. 

The Chair then summarized the discussion by stating that the Authority has a 

responsibility to move forward with the RGGI Operating Plan. RGGI is a significant source of 

funds and the various stakeholders want the funds to be targeted to a wide range of consumers. 

In addition, the Authority must be as accountable as possible, not only in the interest of the 

economy, but also to ensure efficient use of the proceeds. The Chair suggested that, in 

implementing the Plan, the Authority prioritize programs to provide the best results for the 

funding available. The Chair concluded his remarks by stressing that the Members must 

continue to rely on the good judgment, history, and culture of the Authority's staff to act in an 
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appropriate manner. He suggested that the Members agree to move forward, but do so with the 

understanding that all of the concerns raised at the meeting be taken into account. 

At this time, Mr. Burke, due to the press of other business, had to leave the meeting. 

Mr. Grannis added that he supports the RGGI Operating Plan with the caveat that all of 

the opinions and concerns discussed at the meeting be taken into account and reviewed on an 

ongoing basis. Dr. Thorndike said that she concurred and suggested that the evaluation process 

should be established as soon as possible, to provide early feedback. 

Mr. Gottlieb stressed that the Authority must focus the evaluation of RGGI on cost­

benefit results and should direct funds to areas where they will provide the best value. 

Whereafter, upon motion duly made and seconded, and by unanimous voice vote of the 

Members present, the following resolution was adopted. 

Resolution No. 1211 

RESOLVED, that the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative's "Operating Plan for 
Investments in New York Under the C02 Budget Trading Program and the C02 

Allowance Auction Program" submitted to the Members for consideration at this 
meeting, with such non-substantive, editorial changes and supplementary schedules as the 
President and Chief Executive Officer, in his or her discretion, may deem necessary or 
appropriate, is adopted and approved; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Members direct the President and 
Chief Executive Officer to develop and implement an evaluative process to obtain 
feedback on the programs contained in the Operating Plan as soon as reasonably possible. 

The Chair indicated that the next item concerned approval of the use of proceeds from the 

sale of CAIR emission allowances for programs set forth in the CAIR Operating Plan. Janet 

Joseph, Director for the Clean Energy Research and Market Development Program, explained 

that the Members are requested to adopt a resolution approving a CAIR Operating Plan. The 

CAIR Operating Plan will launch a New York Battery and Energy Storage Technology 

Consortium ("NY BEST"), using approximately $25 million. These funds were generated by the 
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sale of nitrogen oxide ("NOx") emission allowances under the State's implementation of the 

Federal CAIR Program. CAIR establishes seasonal and annual emissions cap-and-trade 

programs that are designed to mitigate interstate transport of ozone and fine particulate pollution. 

Ten percent of the NOx emission allowances are allocated by DEC to an Energy Efficiency and 

Renewable Energy Technology Account ("EERET A"), administered by the Authority. The 

Authority, in turn, is to sell or distribute the allowances in order to obtain funds to "support 

programs that encourage and foster energy efficiency and renewable energy technologies." 

The Authority has successfully procured an emissions broker, designed procedures, and 

implemented a tracking system. All 13,686 of the annual emission allowances have been sold, 

providing the $25 million to create NY BEST. 

Advanced batteries and energy storage technologies are anticipated to become critically 

important in reducing NOx emissions by transforming the transportation and renewable energy 

sectors into more efficient users and producers of energy. NY BEST will contribute to these 

goals by supporting the next generation of energy storage technologies for transportation 

applications. As currently envisioned, three primary activities will be funded, including 

establishing a battery testing center within the State, creating a consortium coordinator, and 

supporting research. and development that will lead to the commercial introduction within the 

next five years of new technologies and products. 

Staff developed the draft CAIR Operating Plan over the last few months. In addition to 

posting it on the Authority's website for comment, a Stakeholder Workshop was held with 130 

individuals attending. Staff will continue to work with the stakeholders to define a market driven 

research agenda, to define membership and advisory structures, and to design and issue 

solicitations. 

Ms. Joseph concluded her report by stating that NY BEST is the kind of bold, clean­

energy initiative that the State needs. It builds upon the industrial and technical capabilities 

present in the State and addresses a pressing energy and environmental need. 
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In response to an inquiry from Mr. Grannis, Ms. Joseph indicated that staff are in the 

process of developing working groups to discuss the needs of NY BEST. Once those discussions 

have been completed, staff will develop a solicitation. 

In response to an inquiry from Mr. Catell, Ms. Joseph indicated that development of NY 

BEST gives the Authority additional opportunity to obtain Federal stimulus funding. 

Whereafter, upon motion duly made and seconded, and by unanimous voice vote of the 

Members present, the following resolution was adopted. 

Resolution No. 1212 

RESOLVED, that the Clean Air Interstate Rule ("CAIR") Program Plan for New 
York submitted to the Members for consideration at this meeting, with such non­
substantive, editorial changes and supplementary schedules as the President and Chief 
Executive Officer, in his or her discretion, may deem necessary or appropriate, is adopted 
and approved. 

The Chair then called on Cheryl Earley, Director of Contract Management, to address the 

next agenda item. Ms. Earley explained that Public Authorities Law Section 2879 and the 

Authority's Procurement Contracts Guidelines, Operative Policy, and Instructions provide for the 

periodic review and approval of contracts, including contracts with a term in excess of one year. 

The Periodic Procurement Contracts Report presently before the Members is the report covering 

the period December 16, 2008, through 'March 15, 2009. The report summarizes the l, 194 

procurement contracts initiated or modified during the period. About 97% of the procurement 

contracts were competitively selected and about 98% of the total dollar amounts committed were 

selected on a competitive basis. The report also summarizes an additional 274 procurement 

contracts that are expected to be executed by the Authority and that have a period of expected 

performance in excess of one year; they total approximately $141 million in potential funding. 

The Authority is in compliance with the guidelines. 

The Members have also been provided with a periodic report on Authority compliance 

with Article 15-a of the Executive Law. Article 15-a requires public authorities to make a good 
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faith effort to solicit active participation by minority- and women-owned business enterprises 

("M/WBEs") in certain contracts. Of the 15 contracts subject to Article 15-a which were 

initiated or modified during the reporting period, 13% of the total number of contracts were 

awarded to certified M/WBEs, representing 6% of the total contract amounts. 

At this time, Mr. Catell had to leave to attend to a prior business commitment. 

Whereafter, upon motion duly made and seconded, and by unanimous voice vote of the 

Members present, the following resolution was adopted. 

Resolution No. 1213 

RESOLVED, that the Periodic Procurement Contracts Report covering the period 
December 16, 2008 through March 15, 2009, as presented at this meeting, including but 
not limited to the contracts identified therein which have been, or are expected to be, 
executed and which do have, or are expected to have, a period of performance in excess 
of one year, is hereby approved in accordance with Public Authorities Law Section 
2879(3)(b )(ii). 

The Chair then asked Mr. Williams to discuss the next agenda item concerning metrics. 

Mr. Williams explained that the Energy Analysis Program is responsible tor evaluating a range 

of energy efficiency, demand reduction, renewable energy, and research and development 

programs. The progress of each program is measured according to metrics that are established in 

consideration of the policy objectives that the program is designed to achieve. 

In some instances, the metrics associated with program progress are umque to the 

program that is being evaluated, such as the market transformation effects of the New York 

Energy $martsm programs or the effects on technology development of the research and 

development program. In other cases, one metric is a primary driver for program progress, such 

as the kilowatt per hour ("kWh") metric which has guided the Renewable Portfolio Standard 

("RPS") programs and will soon guide the Energy Efficiency Portfolio Standard ("EEPS") 

programs. New programs, such as RGGI and the Federal stimulus programs, will measure C02 

emission reductions and job creation, respectively. 
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The budget for evaluation activities varies among programs. For example, in New York 

Energy $martsm programs, the PSC initially set the evaluation budget at 2% of program 

funding. In the recent EEPS proceeding, a need for greater evaluation was recognized by the 

PSC, so the evaluation budget is now 5% of program funding. 

Metrics for the New York Energy $martsm programs relate to energy, environmental, 

and economic development policy goals. Energy efficiency goals are evaluated by monitoring 

and measuring kWh savings and fuel savings, while environmental progress is evaluated by 

calculating pollutant emission reductions. Economic development goals are measured by energy 

bill savings and the number ofjobs created or retained within the State. 

The new EEPS is a "resource acquisition" program and evaluation will primarily focus 

on one metric, kWh savings. RGGI, the C02 reduction program, will focus on reductions 

achieved. With respect to Federal stimulus funded programs, the main metrics have been 

identified as job creation and economic impact. 

Mr. Williams concluded his report by stating that Energy Analysis will continue to assess 

the broad spectrum of the Authority's programs to ensure the programs are achieving the 

required public policy goals. 

In response to an inquiry from Dr. Thorndike, President and CEO Murray indicated that 

the State Energy Plan is still being developed, but that a proposal by the Legislature to 

implement the Plan through statute may affect the process in the future. Mr. Williams added that 

the Authority is performing the modeling and forecasting. The draft State Energy Plan is to be 

issued on July 15, 2009, for public comment, and the final State Energy Plan is to be issued on 

October 15,2009. 

The Chair said that the last agenda item concerned other business. Chair Delorio 

reiterated that this was Ms. Glynn's final meeting. The Chair thanked her for her wise counsel 
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and wished her well. Ms. Glynn thanked the Members for the experience and commended them 

on conducting business in a thoughtful, collegial, and effective manner. 
' 

There being no further business, upon motion duly made and seconded, and by 

unanimous voice vote of the Members present, the meeting was adjourned. 

~ Gfa1BfOdie 
Secretary 
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April 16, 2009 

NOTICE AND AGENDA 

TO THE MEMBERS OF THE NEW YORK STATE ENERGY RESEARCH AND 

DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY: 


PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that a regular meeting (the 198th) meeting of the New York 
State Energy Research and Development Authority will be held in the Authority's New York 
City Office at 485 Seventh Avenue, lOth Floor, New York, New York, and by video conference 
in the Authority's Albany Office at 17 Columbia Circle, Albany, New York, and by video 
conference in the Authority's Buffalo Office at 617 Main Street, Suite 105, Buffalo, New York, 
on Monday, April27, 2009, commencing at 11:00 a.m., for the following purposes. 

1. 	 To receive from the Audit and Finance Committee: 

(a) 	 a report on and to consider and act upon a resolution authorizing amendments to 
the liquidity facility requirements of certain Authority-issued bonds; 

(b) 	 a report on audits completed by the State Comptroller; 

(c) 	 a report on an actuarial evaluation of the implementation of General Accounting 
Standards Board Statement No. 45, concerning retiree health insurance account; 

(d) 	 a report on discussions with the independent auditors on the Authority's financial 
statements for fiscal year 2009-1 0; and 

(e) 	 a report on the Annual Internal Audit Report from the Director oflnternal Audit. 

2. 	 To receive from the Waste and Facilities Management Committee: 

(a) 	 a report on West Valley Site Management Program activities; and 

(b) 	 a report on radioactive waste policy and nuclear coordination activities. 

3. 	 To consider and act upon a resolution approving the use of Regional Greenhouse Gas 
Initiative auction proceeds for programs set forth in the Regional Greenhouse Gas 
Initiative Operating Plan. 

Main Office West Valley Site New York City Buffalo 
Albany Management Program 485 Seventh Ave., Suite 1006 Larkin at Exchange Building 
17 Columbia Circle I 0282 Rock Springs Road New York, NY 10018 726 Exchange Street, Suite 821 
Albany, NY 12203-6399 West Valley, NY 14171-9799 Phone: (212) 971-5342 Buffalo,NewYork 14210 
Toll Free: I (866) NYSERDA Phone: (716) 942-9960 Fax: (212) 971-5349 Phone: (716) 842-1522 
Phone: ( 518) 862-1090 Fax: (716) 942-9961 Fax: (716) 842-0156 
Fax: (518) 862-1091 
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4. 	 To consider and act upon a resolution approving the use of proceeds from the sale of 
Clean Air Interstate Rule emission allowances for programs set forth in the Clean Air 
Interstate Rule Operating Plan. 

5. 	 To consider and act upon a resolution approving a periodic procurement contracts report. 

6. 	 To receive a report on metrics for Authority Programs. 

7. 	 To transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting. 

Members of the public may attend the meeting at any of the above locations. The 
meeting is also available through webcast at http://www.nyserda.org/govemancemeetings.asp. 

Secretary 
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